Edinburgh city council’s tax policies reduce second homes and long-term empties
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Edinburgh City Council’s recent policies aimed at increasing housing availability have led to a notable decline in the number of second homes and long-term empty properties across the city, new figures reveal.
Following the Scottish Government’s approval for local authorities to impose council tax rates on second homes of up to 100%, Edinburgh instituted a 200% council tax surcharge for second home owners. This measure was introduced to encourage more permanent occupancy of homes amid concerns over the local housing market, which has experienced rising homelessness rates and escalating property prices.
A second home, according to the council's definition, is any furnished property that is occupied for at least 25 days per year but is not the owner’s main residence. This definition includes short-term lets available for fewer than 140 nights annually. When the surcharge proposal was presented to councillors in January 2024, it was estimated there were approximately 1,700 second homes within the city.
Recent data shows that the number of second homes fell to just over 1,500 by April 2024 when the surcharge came into effect, decreasing further to 1,452 as of last month. This represents a 15% reduction in second homes across Edinburgh since the policy’s implementation. The funds generated from the surcharge in its first year totalled £2.7 million, exceeding the council’s original target of £2.25 million. Officials had previously projected that the 200% surcharge could eventually raise an additional £3.2 million annually.
In addition to measures targeting second homes, the council also ended its tax relief on non-domestic properties that remain empty for longer than three months from April 2024. While a 50% discount still applies to empty commercial properties for the first three months of vacancy, the 10% discount previously granted thereafter was removed to incentivise bringing more vacant buildings back into use.
The number of long-term empty properties has fallen from 1,699 in April 2024 to 1,493 as of last month. Income collected from these properties by the end of March 2025 reached £7.4 million, surpassing the annual target of £7 million.
A council report noted: "While the policy remains fit for purpose, it should be noted that the existing Scottish Government budget arrangements for long-term empty properties ends on 31 March 2026." The policy is scheduled for an annual review in December 2025, which will assess whether adjustments are necessary based on any changes in the Scottish Government’s funding allocations.
These initiatives by Edinburgh City Council reflect ongoing efforts to alleviate pressure on the housing market by encouraging the use of existing properties as primary residences and reducing long-term vacancies across the city.
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